SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 7th OCTOBER 2009 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:
Cllr P Clarke (Chairman), Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr N Rothwell, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr J Forsaith, Cllr T Wiener, Cllr M Lawton, Cllr A Nicholls, and Cllr M Webb.
In attendance: 
Mr Penfold and Mr K Malyon from Highclere Farm, Carole Burslem from BCC, PC Gavin McVeigh, PCSO Mark O’Neill, District Cllr S Patel, Mr A Anderson and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1.
Open Session:  Mr Penfold from Highclere Farm and Mr Malyon from Highclere Stables came to the Parish Council to address the points that the Parish Council had raised in their letter of objection to CDC, about the application Mr Penfold has submitted for the erection of a temporary equestrian worker’s dwelling.  Mr Malyon is a groom who specialises in brood mares and because of the 24hr nature of his work he requires on site accommodation. Mr Penfold explained that this diversifies the work on the farm and was deemed a special circumstance by DEFRA for which they had received a grant.  The accommodation is important for the number of unsociable hours worked by the groom showing his commitment to this specialised work.  Mr Penfold explained that planning restrictions mean that spare accommodation at the Farm itself can only be used for the ongoing management of this business and will be fully utilised when Mr Penfold eventually retires.
PC Gavin McVeigh and PCSO Mark O’Neill reported that crime had been relatively low in Seer Green and that they had to spend more time in Chalfont St. Giles and Chalfont St Peter which were experiencing far more issues.  As recent Neighbourhood Action Groups (NAG’s) had not been well attended the Police had decided to form virtual NAG’s which don’t physically meet.  The Parish Council expressed the importance of keeping a visible police presence in the village and will be writing to the Inspector to request support.  (Action – Cllr Clarke)  The Police said that a further Speed Awareness day will be held in October.
Carole Burslem, Local Area Coordinator from Bucks County Council, came to update the Parish Council on recent changes and opportunities for funding.  The Chalfonts Local Area Forum (which includes Seer Green) will meet for the first time on 21st October.  They will be discussing issues that are important to the local community including two funding initiatives which are £5k towards positive activities for young people and £8k for local priorities.  District Cllr Patel has submitted a request for funding for Seer Green United football team for medical kits, portable football goals and storage shed for equipment.  The Parish Council was submitting a request for funding towards a new piece of play equipment for Green Meadow to replace the vandalised spinner. (Action – Cllr Nicholls, Clerk)
2.
Apologies for absence: None
Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Nicholls and seconded by Cllr Hughes.
3.
Declaration of Interest:  
As a neighbour Cllr Clarke declared an interest in the Planning Application for Highclere Farm. 
Cllr Nicholls declared an interest in the allotments as he currently rents a plot.
Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  

· The Property Working Group has requested that three companies quote for plumbing work at the Pavilion.  The work will include the removal of the water tower, shower piping and urinals.  The mains pressure would then be increased to help with the refilling of the toilet cisterns.  A formal proposal will be prepared for the next meeting. (Action – Cllr Forsaith, Cllr Nicholls, Cllr Lawton)  
· Cllr Forsaith had concerns over children running into the swings and was investigating whether bench seats could be placed 3 metres away from the wet pour base to stop children running into the area.  Other options would be considered. (Action – Cllr Forsaith, Cllr Nicholls, Cllr Lawton) 
· A letter had been received from the BCC Resilience Team about enhancing community resilience in the event of an emergency in the community.  The matter will be reviewed at the next meeting.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)
· 
The Parish Council has ordered two further dog bins through Environmental Health at CDC, one has now been installed near the stile in Bottom Lane.  The proposed location for the second bin at the rear of Green Wood was deemed unsuitable by the contractors who needed to empty the bin twice a week, therefore it was agreed to position the second bin on School Lane at the front of Green Wood, away from the bench, where it cannot be overlooked by residents.  (Action – Clerk) 
· The Clerk had attended a demonstration of a cost effective CCTV from, Digital Age Security who have provided a quotation and technical specification for a system for the Pavilion.  The project has raised a number of issues which need to be discussed in more detail before a decision can be made. The issues will be discussed at the next meeting. (Action – Cllr Rothwell) 

Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda: Nothing to report.
4.
Correspondence:  The incoming correspondence was reviewed by the Council. 
A letter had been received from Cheryl Gillam MP confirming her support for and intention to vote in favour of the Amendment Bill of the Sustainable Communities Act.
5.
Finance  
Payments amounting to             

     £6,224.20 were made  

Income (to end of September)                 
   £24,039.86
Seer Green Sports and Social Committee
     £1,625.00



Closing bank balances (25th September)          £39,555.02
Matthew Locke from the Parochial Church Council had sent the Parish Council an email detailing the ongoing Parish Church Hall refurbishment project.  The project had a shortfall in funding of just under £5,900 having already raised £75,744.  After some discussion it was proposed that a £1,000 donation be made towards the project.  The Councillors voted 5 to 4 in favour of this donation.  (Action – Clerk)
6.
Planning

Notices of new Planning Applications continue to be displayed on the notice board and website.  
The Parish Council had received a letter from a resident on Chalfont Road offering a large plot of land for sale for affordable housing.  Unfortunately a financial offer made by one of CDC’s nominated affordable housing companies did not meet expectations.  The Parish Council is unable to take this project forward without the involvement of CDC and a housing association.  A letter will be sent to the landowner.  (Action – Clerk)
Approved

CH/2009/1062/FA
5A Drovers Way, Seer Green, HP9 2XF 


Rear conservatory


The Parish Council wrote an objection due to the overbearing impact on 7A.

CH/2009/1070/FA
2 Worley Place, Seer Green, HP9 2QF 


Single storey rear extension

7.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS

i. jubilee hall: Mr Maddox had notified the Parish Council Chairman that he had written again to all the existing Trustees and users of the Hall to explain that he was stepping down as Chairman/Treasurer and new members were needed to run the hall but unfortunately he had received little/no response.  The AGM of the Jubilee Hall Committee was held on 8th September and no one stood for Chairman of the committee, therefore Mr Maddox was looking to the Parish Council to take on the management of the hall.  Celine Rich-Darley had now taken over as booking secretary.  Several Councillors raised concerns about taking on this responsibility and therefore another meeting will be held with Mr Maddox to discuss the issue further.  (Action – Cllr Clarke)
ii. SEER GREEN SPORTS AND SOCIAL COMMITTEE: District Cllr Steve Patel and Art Anderson, Manager of the adult Seer Green Football Team came to discuss the progress to date.  The group will now be called the Seer Green Sports Committee as it was not a social club.  The constitution has been finalised and just requires Mr Nick Bentley’s (the Treasurer) signature before it can be forwarded to the Charities Commission.  202 completed surveys have now been returned and Mr Anderson presented the results.  The Parish Council stated that they have not come to any formal agreement about whether a part of the Recreation Ground could be used for a Multi User Games Area and that they had to take into account the impact on all users of the Rec.  They also noted that a recent similar proposal at Chalfont St. Giles Recreation Ground was refused by CDC due to concerns of overdevelopment in the Green Belt.  The Parish Council is keen to ensure that the most suitable location in the village is identified before this proposal progresses to the next stage.  The Parish Council recommended that existing funds were used by the Sports Committee to seek professional advice from the CDC Planning Department.
iii. GREEN MEADOW PLAYGROUND: Cllr Nicholls outlined proposals to improve the playground facilities in Green Meadow.  Significant funding would need to be identified to progress the project further.  A new piece of equipment needs to be identified to replace the vandalised spinner.   A submission needs to be made by 14th October to Carole Burslem for consideration for funding by the Local Area Forum.  (Action – Cllr Nicholls, Clerk)
8.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)

i. ENVIRONMENT:  Allotments - utilisation of land: Barry Richardson, Chairman of the Seer Green Allotments Association had notified the council that there are currently 5 people on the waiting list and asked what is the possibility of the Parish Council releasing more land for allotments.  The council had noticed that some plots were not being fully utilised and these will need to be reallocated before any further land would be considered, especially where an allotment holder had more than one plot.  (Action – Clerk)
Councillors were asked to review the Parish Council Risk Assessment and bring their observations to the December meeting. (Action – All Councillors)

Concerns were raised that the temporary Speed Indicator Device was not working properly.  BCC will be asked for two further sessions free of charge.  (Action – Clerk)
ii. PROPERTIES:
Plumbing refurbishment at the Pavilion - See the Update on Actions from Previous Meeting.  A phased project plan for the overall refurbishment of the Pavilion’s shower rooms and toilets needs to be prepared.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith, Cllr Nicholls, Cllr Lawton)
iii. COMMUNITY LIAISON:
Newsletter – The Clerk circulated a draft Newsletter to all Councillors.  All comments to be sent to the Clerk by Friday 16th October.  (Action – Councillors)
9.
Any Other Business: 
Cllr Scourfield had drafted another article for the Parish Church Magazine which he circulated to Councillors for comments.  (Action – All Councillors)
The Bucks, Berks and Oxon Wildlife Trust are holding another nature day in Long Grove Wood on 17th October from 11.00am until 3.00pm.  All welcome.

The Clerk required holiday cover for one week in October.  The Chairman suggested forwarding the telephone to his mobile. (Action – Clerk)

The Council discussed the BCC Delegated Budget Scheme.  The subject will be discussed in more detail at the next meeting when all Councillors can submit their suggestions.  (Action - All Councillors)
Next Meeting – The Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 4th November 2009, at 7.30 pm in the Pavilion at the Recreation Ground.

The minutes are also available on the Parish Council website at www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk. 
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